Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

January 13, 2014

Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:28 P.M. on January 13, 2014 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, David Husted, Charles Hebbard and Scott Brown.  Also present was Highway Superintendent Cary Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Terry Williamson, Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Zoning Board of Appeals Chairman Gordon Reese, seven (7) residents and twenty (20) high school students from the Westmoreland Central School.

Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) Chairman Gordon Reese addressed the Board in regard to the ZBA’s opinion on the subject of Hydro-fracturing.  Chairman Reese indicated that the ZBA strongly recommends that the Town Board should proceed with a ban on natural gas extraction through hydro-fracking within the borders of the Town of Westmoreland.  The Chairman referenced various articles that were researched, including one that indicated the DEC is not equipped to monitor or enforce guidelines in relation to the fracturing process.  The Chairman pointed out that should the State of New York choose to make this practice of natural gas extraction legal in New York State, it would override any ban the Town put in place; and should that happen; our Zoning Laws need to be amended to protect the residents.
The Supervisor reiterated to the audience that this was in no way a hydro-fracturing meeting and that the Town currently has a moratorium in effect until March 5, 2014.  He continued stating that Kirkland just passed a ban and Supervisor Bob Meelan was in the audience if anyone had any questions.

Councilperson Hebbard asked Supervisor Meelan approximately how long the ban process took from start to finish.   Supervisor Meelan replied about six (6) months. David Salachi, an out of Town Attorney did their preliminary work pro-bono, than sent it to Kirkland’s Town Attorney. Then there was a public hearing, the SEQR process, another public hearing and then the passing of the law.

Kirkland’s Councilperson Gary Palirusso explained that the Kirkland ban is specific to the zoning laws of Kirkland.  While Westmoreland could use it to identify areas of concern, a ban would have to be developed specific to Westmoreland’s zoning ordinance.

Anthony DeBella of Daily Road asked what happens between the time the moratorium expires and the ban takes effect.  Supervisor Eisnor assured Mr. DeBella that the moratorium would be extended until the ban was in place.

Peggy Bartles of Lairdsville presented the Board with her wish list for 2014 which consisted of: a ban on hydro-fracturing, to stop the use of production brine on Town Roads, and for the Town to join in the objection to the current Indian Land Deal.  She spoke briefly on each subject.

Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway report.
Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported;

 A)  Have been busy plowing and keeping the roads clear and safe

      
 B)  We have received our Chips funding

      
 C)  Reason Highway Dept. payroll went over budget was because the money was taken out of 

                    the budget and then you refused to let the employee go

     
 D)  All road projects were completed for 2013

      
 E)  I have had discussions with the employees about too much sand in the intersections 

Supervisor Eisnor asked Superintendent Eddy if the GPS systems were functional.  Superintendent Eddy replied that they were however, just today we upgraded them and the producer lost over 600 of its units due to a system glitch. Superintendent Eddy expects them to be up and running again tomorrow.

The Supervisor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;


 The Exemptions are coming in at a good pace.  Warren is in the office from 9:00 a.m. to Noon 

     
 daily.  I will be out on the roads for data collection, weather permitting.  Still trying to get 

      
classes that are somewhat close by. 

Assessor Szarek added that he has enrolled in the Jefferson Community College Assessors School. 

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Sole Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes report.
Codes Officer Terry Williamson reported his year-end figures as follows;

SUMMARY FOR 2013
    New Homes
                   8
           Septics

   10

    Additions
       
    15                 Pools
          
   12

    Alterations        
     8                  Acc. Buildings           17

    New comm. Buildings     4                   Ag Buildings               6

                                 Comm. Additions             4                  Cell Tower Retrofit    2

                  Demolitions                       2                  Site Plans                    6
The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and informed the Board that he just received the Water Report.

Water Plant Operator Ted Flint reported;

  Westmoreland Water District:

1. Completed 4th quarter water sampling requirements.  On top of our standard monthly samples I had to test for Nitrate & Inorganic Chemicals.

2. Completed the semi-annual readings when our meter-reader couldn’t get them finished.  There were only a few that had to be estimated because they could not be read.

3. Continued replacing older meters in our water system with new meters before the end of the year.  The meters we have in stock were only good until the end of 2013 because of the lead content in them.

4. Ordered new pocket colorimeter because of new reporting standards.  This was ordered through USA Blue Book at a cost of $437.36.

5. Murphy Excavating was brought to help find and shut off the water to the Efland household so repairs could be made to the incoming water line.
 Tindall Corners Water District:
1. Completed 4th quarter water sampling requirements.

Spencer Settlement Water District:

1. Completed 4th quarter water sampling requirements.  I had to run 4 extra repeat samples in November because of a positive sample in October.  These samples all came back negative for Coliform & E-coli.

Supervisor Eisnor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;

In December we loaned out 1,042 items, and purchased fourteen (14) new books for $204.11. 

Mrs. McFadden stated that the representative from UniFirst stopped to see her today.  She presented the contract to the Board.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he doesn’t think we should sign a contract, that if they want our business they will agree to a month to month situation.  The Supervisor stated he would contact the representative himself.

The Supervisor asked for the Attorney’s Report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;


 a)  Corresponded with attorney for Rising Star Sports Center regarding property transfer; and

     
 b)  Researched multiple miscellaneous issues.

Supervisor Eisnor apologized to the Town Attorney for not copying him on the response to the Attorney for Rising Stars.  He informed Attorney Mattacola that a response was sent declining their offer.

Attorney Mattacola agreed to review the hydro-fracturing ban that the Town of Kirkland just passed.
The Supervisor asked for the Town Clerk’s report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;

In December, the Town Clerk’s office sold six (6) new dog licenses and renewed forty-three (43) individual dog licenses for $334.00.  Of that, $55.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $279.00, which includes $4.00 in late fees. 

On December 9, 2013 twenty-two (22) late notices were sent out for dogs due in November 2013.  Renewal notices, for fifty (50) dogs due in January, were sent out December 31, 2013.

DECALS sales totaled $114.00, of which the Town realized $6.28 in commissions.

No marriage licenses sold in December. Thirteen (13) certified copies were issued for $130.00 and one (1) fire inspection payment of $50.00 was received. 

Eleven (11) permanent and three (3) temporary handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.

Communications received:

1. SmartWatt Energy-asking for peddlers permit.

2. NYMIR- notification of claim settlement check.

3. Total Quality- notification of rate increase.
4. OC Association of Towns- January Meeting schedule.
5. Dig Safely- analysis report of 2013 responses.
6. Ken Eisnor- copy of decline letter sent to Attorney Grazdae regarding the sale of the Lowell Property.
7. Anthony Picente- letter explaining consolidation funds available for project ARGO.
8. National Grid- promotion to reduce energy costs by sharing the cost to install more energy efficient lighting fixtures.
Checks received:
1. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel-November


$         74.60

2. Bank of Utica



Cert. Interest 


$        466.22

3. County of Oneida


Roadside ditching

$   12,600.00



12. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Bowers-November
$     4,605.00

13. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Ossont-November
$     8,876.00

The Town Clerk advised the Board that in order to vote at the Association of Town’s Business meeting in New York City, a resolution is needed to appoint a voting delegate.

26 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to appoint Supervisor Ken Eisnor as the Towns voting delegate at the Association of Towns Business Meeting in New York City, February 16-19, 2014.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Clerk told the Board that the new door for the Justice Court should be in on January 20th or 21st.

The Town Clerk then showed the Board two (2) of the flag banners that the Town hangs on the telephone poles in the summer.  The first was quite dirty, the second she had dry cleaned for $10.00, and it was much brighter.  She asked the Board for approval to have the remaining eleven (11) banners dry-cleaned.  

27 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Town Clerk to have eleven (11) flag banners dry-cleaned.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Pritchard asked the Board to schedule the Audit Meeting. After a brief discussion of dates, the Board agreed to hold the Audit Meeting on Monday, January 20, 2014 at 6:30 P.M.  The Town Board, Town Justices and the Town Clerk all need to be present.
Councilperson Pritchard asked the Board if recognition should be bestowed upon the recently resigned Justice Clerk, Trudy Pick.

28 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Husted to spend up to $50.00 to purchase an item of recognition for Trudy Pick.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Councilperson Husted stated that a majority of the broken street lights that he notified the Town Clerk about two (2) months ago are still not working.  The Clerk offered to refax the same list to National Grid.

Councilperson Husted also made the Board aware that the County has gone out to bid for repairs to the Lawrence Street Bridge. 

Councilperson Pritchard spoke about the presentation hosted by the Historical Society regarding the Third Rail an electric express train that ran from Utica to Dewitt.

Councilperson Hebbard indicated that he has received one quote for the Security cameras at the Town Park and Town Hall.  He is still waiting for the second quote. Prices have gone up because it was determined a four (4) camera package will be needed at the park to cover all the areas we need covered.  Supervisor Eisnor explained to the audience that due to the increasing amount of vandalism the Town Park has experienced, the Board feels it necessary to install these cameras in order to identify the perpetrators.

Supervisor Eisnor notified the Board that the Pool was $4,451.47 over budget in 2013.  He has been trying to get a copy of the balance in the Recreation Association’s account but no one will provide it to him.  The Supervisor and his family moved all the benches under cover because they had all been left out.  He will attempt to get estimates for all the repairs prior to the February meeting.

The Supervisor informed the Board that the Town’s Workers Compensation Insurance was quoted around $164,000.00 and actually came in at $176,356.80.  He asked that Councilperson Brown work with him and the Fire Department on this issue.  The goal is to leave the County’s Self Insured plan and find a more affordable private insurer.

Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that a copy of the DOT Annual Permit Application was received and included in their packets.  The Board reviewed the application and inquired if the Town needed a permit for such things as the Memorial Day parade and installing decoration on the light poles.

Also included in the packets are quotes for a new cleaning service the Supervisor continued.  He stated that the current cleaners are increasing their prices and we are not happy with their services.

29 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to award the cleaning service bid to Jackie Adams at $50.00 per service, twice a week.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Eisnor asked Superintendent Eddy if he received the mowing, striping and ditching agreements from the County.  Superintendent Eddy replied that he had and the Supervisor asked for his feelings on the contracts.  Superintendent Eddy stated they are the same agreements as last year and hopefully the Highway Department will be able to do a better job this year.  The agreements were given to the Town Attorney for review.

The quote from the Mohawk Valley Water Authority (MVWA) to install new meters and read those meters was received.  The Supervisor indicated that we had budgeted $28,000.00 for this and the quote is $27,550.00  Councilperson Pritchard commented that MVWA asked if the Tindall meters were on manifolds or just pipes.  Councilperson Hebbard replied that there is just a ¾ inch line and that all of Tindall’s meters are in very confined areas.  Councilperson Pritchard indicated that there was nothing in MVWA quote to specify there had to be manifolds, so it must not be an issue.  

30 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to accept the bid from Mohawk Valley Water Authority (MVWA) to replace all the meters in the Tindall Water District, read those meters and supply the Town with a bill twice a year.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.

Councilperson Pritchard stated that in anticipation of this vote, he has drafted a letter to the residents of the Tindall Water District to inform them of this change.  Attorney Mattacola offered various suggestions on how to word the letter to make the residents aware that they must make themselves available for this transition.

Supervisor Eisnor conveyed the interest rates the Town was quoted to finance the new loader.  The Board reviewed the following information;

1st Niagara- 2.38% over three (3) years, first payment 2015 for $38,212.00

Oneida Savings- only offered a Ban at 2% with a 20% principle payment due the first year and approval from Attorney Goodfriend.


NBT- would not offer a lease as the Town does not deposit enough money with them.

 31 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to authorize the Supervisor to sign the lease agreement with 1st Niagara Bank to lease the 2013 Loader at 2.38% for three years with the first payment due in 2015 for $38,212.25.  Councilperson Brown seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Supervisor Eisnor explained a situation with a Westmoreland Water District customer who was overcharged on the last usage billing.  It has been determined that this error was caused by a bad meter reading.  The Supervisor asked for the Boards input on how to rectify this situation.
32 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to have the Bookkeeper refund $150.00 to the resident who was overcharged on the last water bill. Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

33 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Eisnor, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to appoint Charlene Hartman and Joanne McLellan to the Reading Center Board of Trustees from 01/01/2014 through 12/31/2016.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

34 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Eisnor, seconded by Councilperson Brown to appoint Gordon Reese Chairman of the Zoning Board of Appeals from 01/01/2014 through 12/31/2018.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

35 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Eisnor, seconded by Councilperson Husted to appoint Mike Lamonica as the Westmoreland Water Meter Reader effective 01/01/2014 through 12/31/2014.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Brown told the Board that he was approached by a resident of Tindall Manor who indicated he has a large pool of water coming up in his front yard. A short discussion commenced and the Supervisor stated he would make the Water Plant Operator aware of this.
36 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

37 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and place on file the minutes of December 9, 2013 as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
38 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and place on file the minutes of December 30, 2013 as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor announced the generator is fully installed. Cummings still has to come and input some start up codes which will be done by week’s end.

39 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the General Fund, vouchers #1 through #28 which total $26,087.86.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

40 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Fund, vouchers #1 through #9, which total $36,540.85. All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

41 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows;


Westmoreland Water
vouchers #1 through #4

which totals 
$3,063.79 

Camelot Water

voucher #1


which totals
$7,268.39

Spencer Water

vouchers #1 through #3

which totals
$    485.90

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that National Grid was here to review our lighting situation.  As part of their energy efficiency program, they will replace all of the Town Hall, Highway Department, Salt Shed and Cold Storage Shed; both inside and out; for $13,472.14. This is normally a $24,433.00 project.  They will pick up 53% of the bill.  We can pay in full and receive a 15% discount( $12,438.16), or finance over a two (2) year period.  He asked the Board for their recommendation.
Councilperson Pritchard indicated that last year the Board included in the General Fund money for the generator and in 2014 the General Fund balance is equivalent. 
42 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Supervisor to sign the contract with National Grid to install energy efficient lighting in the Town Hall, Highway Garage, Salt Shed and Cold Storage Shed and to pay the $12,438.16 fee in full.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Eisnor reminded the Board members that the next regular Board Meeting will be held February 10, 2014 at 6:30 P.M. and an Audit and Special Meeting will be held January 20, 2014 at 6:30 P.M. both at the Town Hall.

The Supervisor asked if there were any other comments from the audience.

Rick Storey asked about the SmartWatt Energy correspondence asking for a permit in the Communications.  Mr. Storey was advised that no permit was issued.

Chuck Smith stated that there are currently no shut offs on any of the Tindall Manor water meters.
Mr. Neil Bartlett, History Teacher at the Westmoreland Central School, thanked the Board for allowing his students to attend various meetings throughout the year.

43 There being no other business to be brought before the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:50 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
